CHAPTER PRESIDENT:

Bill Marcy
349 Lookont Avenue
Hackensack, NJ 07601

(201) 342-4871
l:mucy@optonline.net

VICE-PRESIDENT &
ACTIVITIHS DIRECTOR:

Daniel P. McCann I11

197 Parker Avenue

Apartment 14-B

Manasquan, NJ 08736 -r(;)’ 8?4

(732) 292-2770

SECRETARY:

Mazy M. Hookway
201 Glenside Trail
Sparta, NJ 07871

(973) 729-8083
]mokmmh@phl.net

CHAPTER TREASURER &
MEMBERSHIP DIRECTOR:

Jeff Hookway
201 Glenside Trail
Sparta, NJ 07871

(973) 729-8083
lmolzicln@ptd.net

CRITERION EDITOR &
NATIONAL PCS PUBLICITY:

Gregg D. Merksamer
29 Old Oak Road
Warwick, NY 10990

(846) 986-6857
merks62 @warwick.net

CRITERION
PUBLISHER:

Ted Collins
169 George Avenue
Wilkes-Barze, PA 18706

(670) 829-1456
Couinaﬂx@ml.com

The Criterion

NEWSLETTER of the NORTHEAST CHAPTER of the PROFESSIONAL CAR SOCIETY
www.geocities.com/MotorCity/Garage/1074

MESSAGE FROM OUR PRESIDENT

As you are probably aware, I am not planning to run for Northeast Chapter President
for another term. Having proudly served as your president for a number of years, I feel the
time has come for new leadership of our great chapter of the PCS. Over the years, I have
cagerly answered phone and email questions from members and non-members about many
different things pertaining to professional cars and related items of concern or interest, and
let me say that the pleasure has been all mine. I hope that I have done a good job and made
you all proud to be members.

Looking back on this year’s car show season, I was extremely pleased with the
wonderful turnout we had for our Fifth Annual Peddlers Village Car & Truck Show in
Lahaska, PA and our Third Annual Summer Picnic at the home of Paul & Donna Vickery.
On top of this, I counted 16 Northeast Chapter members at the 30th Anniversary PCS
International Meet in Kingsport, Tennessee, and all I can say to that is WOW! I’m also proud
to note that Gregg D. Merksamer, Editor of The Criterion, was one recipient of a newly-
established award for outstanding PCS newsletter achievement during 2003, along with
Brian Stahl of The Livery (PCS Tri-State Chapter), Brady Smith of The Superior Times
(Mid-Michigan Chapter), and Lou Farah of the California Collector. In the same spirit am
also pleased to report that Pat Caruso or Green Brook, N.J., our Chapter’s contact with the
Cadillac-LaSalle Club’s Raritan River Region, received the Web Site Excellence Award at
the 2006 C-LC Grand National Meet in Orange, California this past June.

I ' was very proud to run for PCS National President. Even though I was not elected, I
thank all of you who voted for me and want you all to know that I thank each and every one
of you from the bottom of my heart for your support. While I was disappointed not to win
the election, I always believe that everything happens for a reason. Please support our new
President Brady Smith, for I think he will be a fine leader.

Looking toward the Chapter elections that will be taking place at our November 5th
meeting in Hackettstown, N.J., I urge all of The Criterion’s readers to consider who would
make a good candidate for our new Chapter President. Is it you? I would encourage our next
President to be a real people person and a car enthusiast; after all, these are important
qualifications to run a car club, don’t you think? By the way, this job is NOT difficult. In
fact, I think it is a true pleasure and would be happy to speak with anyone who is interested.
I will also be available to assist our new Chapter President, should they ask for my help or
advice.

In closing, [ want to say thank you for allowing me the honor and privilege of being your
President for such a long time. You have all made me very proud.

- With Best Wishes, BILL. MARCY
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LAHASKA HITS S-YEAR MILESTONE

Given that the Charity Car Show in Lahaska, PA is
the Northeast Chapter’s biggest and most important
annual activity, Your Editor acknowledges how ironic
it is that The Criterion is the very last PCS publication
to report in detail on the Fifth Anniversary Edition.
This was necessary because the 2006 event, held a
week earlier than usual to coincide with a June 4th
crafts show at Peddler’s Village, fell on the same day
as a previous work commitment to the Greenwich
Concours in Connecticut, so it is indeed fortunate that
Hewitt, N.J. Chapter member Peter DeMattia proved
an able substitute photographer. Under the
circumstances, The Criterion is also indebted to the
impressions published in the July issues of the Mid-
Atlantic Chapter newsletter On Call and the Mid-
Michigan Chapter’s The Superior Times, which are
respectively edited by Jim McKay and our newly-
elected National PCS President Brady Smith.

In spite of early morning rain and threatening
clouds all afternoon, Northeast Chapter President Bill
Marcy counted 78 registered vehicles, including a new
record of 24 professional cars fielded by members of
the Mid-Atlantic, Tri-State and Northeast Chapters.
More than $1,100 was raised for the Bucks County
SPCA, taking the event’s five-year aggregate donation
to this worthy cause above the $4,000 mark. Having
traveled all the way from Pittsburgh, outgoing three-
term PCS President John Ehmer and his family
attended in their 1985 Allen Coachworks Lincoln
Formal Limousine, while his successor Brady Smith
came in from Flint, Michigan a few days early to join
Wayne Collins, Dwight Heinmuller and George
Hamlin at the annual Orphan Car Tour around
Gettysburg. Once this event concluded, George took
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George Hamlin’s 1950 Henney-Packard flower
car traveled nearly four hours from Maryland to
attend the Sth Annual Lahaska meet.

1962 Eureka 3-way owned by Jim & Eula McKay
arrives on the show field at Peddler’s Village,

Brady back to Maryland in his 1964 Studebaker and
picked up his 1950 Henney Packard flower car for the
four-hour trip to Lahaska on Sunday. Still, it was PCS
Club Store Manager and former Duchess County,
N.Y. resident Bill Wright who emerged as the event’s
distance champ, following a trip of least 1,200 miles
from his current abode in Daytona Beach, Florida.

Aside from the aforementioned Hamlin
“flowerpot” and Ehmer Lincoln, other professional
vehicles in attendance included Mahlon Thompson’s
1953 Henney Junior “first call” car from Cranbury,
N.J.; a Coke bottle-contoured 1965 Superior Pontiac
high-top ambulance brought from Moorestown, N.J.
by Rich Litton; and a 1962 Eureka Cadillac Landau
shown by Jim & Eula McKay of Lancaster, PA, which
attracted plenty of attention with its three-way casket
table sticking out of the pillar-less side doors. Mike &
Joyce Satterthwaite’s silver 1967 Cadillac Flectwood
Seventy-Five Limousine also made a return
engagement, while the last truly-large commercial
Cadillacs were colorfully-epitomized by Leo Maren
II’s red-and-silver 1974 Miller-Meteor Criterion
ambulance, Jeff Beyer’s ivory-hued 1976 Superior
electric 3-way, and a silver 1976 Superior Crown
Sovereign of undocumented ownership. The 1980s
offerings proved no less diverse, comprising a
commercial glass Eureka Buick LeSabre with
Oldsmobile Ciera taillights; rear and front-drive S&S
Victorias respectively shown by Jack Cipriano and
Oliver Ogden; Peter & Skeeter DeMattia’s 1989
Dodge Caravan service coach; a Collins Cadillac
Royale adorned with large chrome wreaths and landau
bars; and a blue 1981 S&S Victoria that engendered
controversy with its on-board casket and “Cadraculac”
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Since its last appearance at Lahdska, Dr. David
Bresler’s “Cavity Buster” fleet added ‘this 1972
Miller-Meteor Cadillac topped by a Federal Q-
series siren,

windshield header decal. “Clearly, (coaches like these)
were not in compliance with the guidelines for
displaying professional cars at a PCS sanctioned and
judged show,” Bill Marcy emphasized afterwards,
“(but) I did not ask these cars to leave the field since
this was a charity show and not a judged PCS event.”

Hailing from nearby Bristol, PA, Mike & Vicky
Barruzza brought four Cadillacs to Lahaska including
their baby blue metallic 1963 S&S Park Row
Combination, a 1974 Superior Coupe de Fleur flower
car, an essentially all-original 1967 DeVille
convertible and the first of only ten 1977 Cadillac
ambulances constructed by Superior during that first,
anxiety-inducing year of downsizing. Doctor David
Bresler of Ft. Washington, PA, who bills himself as
“The kids dentist kids love to visit,” matched

Mahlon Thompson & Mike Barruzza admire
Lahaska PCS assemblage that includes John
Ehmer’s 1985 Allen Coachworks Lincoln
limousine, Oliver Odgen’s 1988 S&S F.W.D.
Victoria, and Jim McKay’s 1962 Eureka Cadillac
3-way.

Barruzza’s total by expanding his “Cavity Buster”
fleet (already featuring a 1966 Chevy Good Humor
truck and a 1988 DaBryan Lincoln wide-body
limousine) to encompass a 1972 Miller-Meteor
Cadillac ambulance (touting a massive Federal Q-
Series siren) and a 2002 Corvette customized with
Lamborghini-style scissor doors. Other notable
entrants included a dark green 1939 Cadillac V-8
limousine given an AACA National Senior Award in
2005; a 1956 Chrysler Windsor Town & Country that
had to be one a handful surviving out of 2,700
originally built; a subtly-lowered 1959 Chevy Impala
hardtop sporting shaved door handles and other
period-pérfect customizing touches; and a pair of 1964
Chevelles, specifically a red hardtop hot-rodded with
Cragar mag wheels and a dark blue “stripper” sedan
with standard hubcaps. The Ford Blue Oval was ably-
represented by a 1926 Model T Fordor and 1930
Model A Tudor that were both displayed with full tool
kits, as well as a 1940 V-8 coupe and a truly-unusual
Shelby EXP 350 with two-door hardtop instead of
fastback styling. Lincoln loyalists, attending Lahaska
as their official alternative to the LCOC Eastern
National Weekend in Kalamazoo, Michigan, took on
Cadillac with a five-car delegation featuring a 1957
Mark II owned by Philadelphia Region Manager Ron
Ross, a similarly-stately 1965 Continental sedan and
Harvey Schofield’s one-off 1967 Lehmann-Peterson 8-
inch mini-stretch limousine. The import contingent,
meanwhile, offered one of the last MGB roadsters
built in 1980 and a rarely-seen TVR Griffith from the
late 1960s. “This is truly a show to note in your
calendar for next year,” Jim McKay noted kindly in
his On Call report, “assuming a sixth happening of
this sort.”

Leo Maren’s 1974 M-M Criterion joins Paul
Vickery’s 1940 Fixible Buick and 1956 Miller
Cadillac ambulances on display at the PCS
Summer Picnic.
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NORTHEAST PICNIC TOOK
PLACE AUGUST 19th

As was the case the first and second time around,
the third annual PCS Northeast Chapter summer
picnic took place August 19th at the charming,
Revolutionary War era homestead of Paul & Donna
Vickery, who continued to make the drive to
Millington, N.J. well worthwhile with a guarantee of
good food, good fellowship and ample acreage for
displaying (and, perhaps more crucially, turning
around) a dozeh vintage cars or more. Contributing to
the fun are Vickery’s children Ian and Claire, and a
household menagerie that totaled four cats, three
lizards; a dog nicknamed Jack the Deficator, one
Angora rabbit and two curious chickens named Sarge
and Butterfly, who immediately reminded Your
Editor of the fowl] that farmers used to throw into the
road during the pioneer days of motoring, in order to
extort outrageous recompense from well-heeled early
automobilists.

David & Julie Sabonjian’s 1962 Cadillac Series
Seventy-Five Limousine follows their 1963
Superior Rescuer ambulance up the driveway at
Paul & Donna Vickery’s.

Paul’s 1940 Flxible Buick and 1956 Miller
Cadillac ambulances were already settled in the back
yard as the first attendees turned off Long Hill Road
around 2 pm. Returning favorites included Bill &
Lucille Marcy’s 1972 Cadillac Fleetwood Seventy-
Five Limousine (transporting a giant plate of
succulent cocktail shrimp), Leo Maren III’s 1974
Miller-Meteor Criterion, Jeff & Mary Hookway’s
1966 Cadillac DeVille convertible and the 1989
Dodge Caravan “first call” coach owned by Peter &
Skeeter DiMattia. David & Julie Sabonjian, cutting
short their stay at the Brogan Cadillac show in
Totowa, N.J., arrived soon afterwards with their 1963
Superior Rescuer ambulance and dark blue 1962
Cadillac Series Seventy-Five Limousine.

The latter car, whose spacious back seat was
sampled by Your Editor during a post-arrival run to
the liquor store in nearby Sterling, had also appeared
at the International Meet in Kingsport, Tennessee two
weeks earlier, where Dave recalled it had been
purchased from a movie car company through a
2001classified in Hemmings Motor News. “What
attached me to it is that it was pretty much
unmolested,” Dave recalled. “It needs the bumpers re-
chromed and a little paint, but then it will be real
sharp with its original interior,” which combines grey
broadcloth rear upholstery and a black leather
chauffeur’s compartment: The car also fits air
conditioning employing intake vents onthe rear deck,
which was a not-inconsiderablé $624 extra on top of
the $9,937 original base price..

Another newcomer, so far as the Vickery picnic
was concerned, was a 1958 Cadillac Fleetwood Sixty
Special four-door hardtop that Philadelphia enthusiast
Andy Toton purchased back in 1989. “We bought this
car from fellow Cadillac-LaSalle Club member
‘Honest John’ Foust, who found it in Fort Worth,
Texas,” Andy said, adding that it had accumulated
only 123,000 miles under the two previous owners
and another 19,000 miles since. “We found its entire
history in a manila envelope in the front of the trunk.
It cost $6,232 when it was sold new in Beverly Hills,
California, and that’s what I paid Honest John in
1989.”

Though it’s never been to a PCS picnic, Andy
Toton has owned this 1958 Cadillac Fleetwood
Sixty Special since 1989.

AN ANNIVERSARY WE ALMOST MISSED

While the International Meet in Kingsport
reminded many people that the PCS is celebrating its
30th Anniversary during 2006, a three-ring binder of
old Criterions brought to the Vickery picnic by Craig
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Stewart reminded us of two other anniversaries that
almost escaped our notice. It turns out that Craig’s
last issue as the first and only previous editor of The
Criterion, put out in the spring of 1996, focused on the
PCS Northeast Chapter’s 10th Anniversary, revealing
by extension that we almost went through 2006
without celebrating the Chapter’s even more-
auspicious 20th birthday. According to a history he
compiled circa 1990, Craig Stewart and his wife
Roseanne began exploring the idea of a Northeast
Chapter in February, 1986, and the first PCS member
to join their initiative was another, now-deceased New
Jersey resident named Phil Jast. By May, the trio had
drafted an invitation letter to PCS members in New
Jersey, New York and Pennsylvania; the group’s first
meeting, held on Sunday, June 22nd, 1986 at the
Cranbury, N.J. home of Mahlon Thompson (who had
served as National PCS President from 1980-82) and
his wife Bonnie attracted eleven people, four
professional cars and a model ambulance collection.
The agenda of this initial event naturally included the
drafting of a Chapter Constitution and the
establishment of a newsletter, though it would not be
called The Criterion (in honor of Superior Coach’s
1957 styling theme) until the sixth issue appeared in
the spring of 1988.

This 1947 Sperior Cadillac ambulance is one of
several endangered pro-cars at Bobby’s Antigue
Classic Cadillac Parts in Hamburg, PA.

After receiving its official charter at 10th Annual
PCS International Meet in Tulsa, Oklahoma on
August 19th, 1986, the Northeast Chapter hit the
ground running, displaying five pro-cars during its
public debut at the annual Englishtown Auto Show on
Sunday, September 28th, 1986. With their first
Chapter roster counting an impressive twenty-one
members from three states owning 38 cars, the group

was certainly big enough to host the 1987 PCS
International in Lambertville, N.J. This event, held in
conjunction with New Hope Auto Show on the other
side of the Delaware River, drew 49 vehicles from all
over the United States, and proved instrumental in the
establishment of a professional car class at New Hope.
In anticipation of the 2008 Mount Laurel meet, the
next issue of The Criterion will contain a complete
retrospective of the first International ever hosted by
the Northeast Chapter.

HAMBURG PRO-CAR
HORDE FACES CRUSHER

For some time, Philadelphia PCS member Andy
Toton has been closely monitoring a situation of
concern a-brewing in Hamburg, PA, which is located
along Interstate 78 about halfway between Allentown
and Harrisburg. This is home to a pull-it-yourself
wrecking business called Bobby’s Antique Classic
Cadillac Parts, which has about a dozen pro-cars in
imminent danger of going to the crusher to make space
for smaller and faster-selling stock. Yard owner Bobby
Stewart reports to Your Editor that an extremely-rusty
1975 Miller-Meteor Criterion and similarly large
Superior 54 XL ambulance already met this fate on
October 26th, but reassured us “they were pretty much
stripped so you didn’t lose much. To me, they were
deadheads.” Photos taken by Toton, meanwhile, reveal
that the survivors have plenty of commercial glass and
coachbuilder-specific moldings worth salvaging,
though a brush cutter or a machete would come in
handy towards this goal. Just a few of the professional
Cadillacs captured in his shots include a regally-tall
1947 Superior ambulance; a 1958 Miller-Meteor

This 1967 or *68 model Superior Sovereign still
appears to have plenty of salvageable glass and
trim. Can it be saved?
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include a regally-tall 1947 Superior ambulance; a
1958 Miller-Meteor combination and 1963 Superior
Royale equipped with wraparound quarter windows;
a 1964 Superior Rescuer 50-inch headroom hi-top;
Superior Sovereign Landau hearses from the 1967-68
and 1973 model years; and Cadillac Fleetwood
Seventy-Five Limousines dating from 1950-52, 1959,
1960, 1963 and 1967. Asked when the rest of these
car will be crushed, Stewart said “it won’t be this
year, because we get lots of calls between now and
Christmas.” Still, with no guarantees being made for
January and beyond, readers are urged to arrange a
visit at first opportunity by calling (610) 562-8631.
“We get new stock every week, so I might have some
new ones by the time you get here,” Stewart adds.

HENNEY PATCH DONATED
AS 2008 MEET FUNDRAISER:

As a fundraiser for the 2008
International Meet it will host
in Mount Laurel, N.J., the PCS
Northeast Chapter is now
offering a reproduction of a
logo that appears on the 1953
Henney Packard Junior
ambulance owned by Steve
Lichtman of Mount Airy, MD.
PCS Club Store Manager Bill
Wright, who owns an
essentially-identical 1953
Henney-Packard Junior service
car, supervised the
reproduction from a printed
metal seal that Steve supplied
him from his passenger door of
his car while it was undergoing
restoration. This patch,
measuring 3-1/2 inches high
and 1-1/4 inches wide, reproduces the original black,
gold and silver colors and bears the text “BODY
STYLED AND BUILT BY HENNEY.” After having
100 examples made, Bill donated them to the
Northeast Chapter, which is offering them at $5 each
including postage. To order one, send a check
payable to Northeast Chapter PCS to Treasurer
Jeffrey Hookway, 201 Glenside Trail, Sparta, N.J.
07871-1249; purchasers can also call Jeff at (973)
729-8083 or e-mail hookjch@ptd.net.

Bill Marcy is honored for his service as PCS Vice
President by former President John Ehmer and
newly elected President Brady Smith

WHEN YOU’RE DYING
FOR SOME PIZZA ...

Errors on the job are praétically-inevitable when a
worker is young and inexperienced, so it takes a truly
epic screw-up to earn an immediate dismissal and a
story in the local newspaper that gets picked up by
the AP and disseminated nationwide. Such an item,
originally published in the Bucks County Courier
Times and ultimately-clipped from The Morning Call
of Allentown, PA, was kindly sent to Your Editor by
Jeff Beyer of New Tripoli, PA. It concerned a 24-
year-old pizza delivery man named William Bethel
Jr., who got pulled over by the Lower Southampton
Township Police for an expired inspection certificate.
When the officer asked about the stretcher in the
cargo bay of the station wagon he was driving, Bethel
confessed that the car was also used to chauffeur the
freshly-deceased-at his other job, working for a
mortuary transport service. As if it would somehow
help, matters, he then explained that his regular car
was in the shop when he was called in to work at the
restaurant, so he borrowed the wagon from Carl Delia
of Bensalem without telling him that it was going to
be used for pizza deliveries. Though Bethel was
immediately fired by the mortuary after the car was
impounded (he also resigned from his restaurant job,
the article added), Pennsylvania Department of
Agriculture spokesman Chris Ryder stated there were
no legal or safety issues preventing food and corpses
from being carried in the same vehicle so long as they
were kept in “separate containers.” Still, does this
mean that your funeral is free if the mortuary doesn’t
pick you up within 30 minutes of your death?
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ODDBALL BRIAREAN EYED AT HERSHEY

Though it was a bit disconcerting to find the flea
market fully paved and the show cars in a grassy field
beyond the Giant Center, there was much to savor at
the Antique Automobile Club of America’s 2006 Fall
Meet in Hershey, Pennsylvania. Given the battles PCS
founders had waged to convince the AACA to admit
hearses onto its show ficld three decades ago, it was
certainly gratifying to see Easton, PA members Joseph
and Mary Jane Pokojni fielding their Normandy Blue
1972 Miller-Meteor Landau Traditional just like any
regular collector car. Still, an even greater delight
awaited those who visited the Car Corral in what was
previously the White Field, in the form of an
exceptionally rare 1962 Briarecan Chrysler put on sale
by Pennsylvania MoPar enthusiast Paul Phillips.

This raised-roof standard-wheelbase hearse, whose
novelty was obvious to even the uninitiated spectator,
was built by the Richard Brothers Division of the
Allied Products Corporation, an Eaton Rapids,
Michigan concern that started offering standard
wheelbase conversions through the Chrysler dealer
network in the late 1940s. The first “Briarean,”
combining a six-inch raised roof and a 2/3-1/3 split
folding second seat, bowed in 1958, but the 1960-62
models based on four-door hardtop Chrysler station
wagons were particularly dramatic. Even if the canted
headlights used in 1961 and 1962 were strictly love-
them-or-hate-them, Chrysler’s Torsion-Aire front
suspension promised comfort for the patient when the
car was used as an ambulance, while the gumball
beacon and the double-lens light tunnels placed at each
end of the roof cap were designed to be demountable
for funeral service or easy resale as a station wagon.
Bnarean literature further alleged that an oversized
rough box could be fitted by removing the right two-
thirds of the front seat back, while a light-weight, side-
swinging rear door with increased opening height was
a useful option, even if its L-shaped hinges were rather
large and ungainly.

Phillips, who reduced his initial $8,500 price to
$6,500 OBO on Saturday afternoon and implied the
bottom line had not yet been reached, recalled that this
74,401-mile oddity had originally been used at the
Koble Funeral Home in Middletown, PA. “It then
went to a Johnstown, PA couple who bought it for
their business, and I bought it from them last winter. I
leammed about it when I was in Bedford, PA on a job

Extremely-rare 1962 Briarean Chrysler hearse
offered in the Fall Hershey 2006 Car Corral by
Paul Phillips, who can be reached at (717) 979-
1552. Asking price is $6,500 negotiable

for the insurance company I work for, and I saw this
newspaper ad for a ‘1962 New Yorker hearse.” Well, [
just couldn’t resist that.” In the time he’s owned it,
Phillips rebuilt the brakes and fitted brand new wide
whitewall tires that had covered less than 25 miles by
the time they reached the Hershey Car Corral; it also
features power windows, a Golden Tone Chrysler
radio, and a 413 V-8 linked to a pushbutton
transmission. “I want to sell it by the winter because
it’s competing with my restoration of a 1961
Imperial,” explains Phillips, whom prospective buyers
can telephone at (717) 979-1552.

The 1956 Chrysler Windsor Town & Country
station wagon at the Lahaska Charity Car
Show had to be one a handful surviving out of
2,700 originally built.
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Built by Lehmann-Peterson of Chicago for Pope Paul VI’s October, 1965 visit to New York City, this
1964 Lincoln parade phaeton sold for $290,000 during the RM Auction staged in Monterey, California
August 18th-19th, 2006. Starting with one of the limousines used for Ford’s durability testing, this
conversion was completed in just nine days. As many as eight people worked on the car simultaneously,
installing running boards, fluorescent interior lighting, a throne-type rear seat that could be raised seven
mmches and a wraparound plexiglass windscreen that resembled the “flying bridge” on a yacht. After the
Pope netd Mass at Yankee Stadium and climbed into the open car in full public view, portable power drills
were used to quickly fit a transparent plastic top in the stadium tunnel, allowing it to emerge onto the street
in fully-closed form just 18 seconds later!

Batwing fins of this ’59 Chevy Impala at the
Lahaska Charity Car Show looked extra-sleek in
concert with shaved door handles, custom wheel
discs and a lowered suspension,

l |
Gregg Merksamer receives the award for
newsletter achievement from John Ehmer at the
PCS International Meet in Kingsport, TN



CRITERION CLASSIFIEDS

PCS Northeast Chapter Patches now available for sale. $5 each including postage. Make checks payable to
PCS Northeast Chapter and mail to Treasurer/Membership Director Jeff Hookway, 201 Glenside Trail, Sparta,
NJ 07871-1249. For further info phone (973) 729-8083 or e-mail hookjch@ptd.net.

Sunset Coach 1/18 scale professional car models for sale. Assortment includes 1938 Cadillac V-16 carved
panel town car, all variants 1959 Cadillac, and recently released 1921 Ford Model T and 1966 S&S Cadillac.
Direct residential delivery available in local area to avoid additional shipping risk. Contact Joseph C. Buono at
47 Dora St., Harrington Park, N.J. 07640-1354 or phone (201) 768-1079.

1962 S&S Cadillac Limousine Style Side-Loading Hearse, with black paint and 23,000 original miles,
$19,000 OBO. Also selling 1965 S&S hearse, with silver exterior (needs paint) and 40,000 miles, and 1967
Cadillac Series Seventy-Five 9-passenger sedan with 59,000 miles, $7,500 OBO each. All three cars have rust-
free bodies. Phone Andrew F. Reymer at (717) 653-8962 or e-mail afreymer@aol.com (Mt. Joy, PA).

1969 Cadillac Fleetwood Series Seventy-Five 9-Passenger Sedan. All original, always garaged car with
62,000 miles, silver paintwork, black vinyl top and gray interior without divider window. Asking $6,500.
Contact Nick Elias at (610) 740-0990 or ENickElias@aol.com (Allentown, PA).

1970 Cadillac mechanical & cosmetic components for sale. Available parts include a complete commercial
rear bumper assembly compatible with all coachbuilders, windshield fitting all 1965-70 commercial glass
cowls, rebuilt front brake calipers, reconditioned starters for 472 V-8 engines, left & right cast iron exhaust
manifolds with new studs, and Miller-Meteor glass for the #2 side doors, rear quarters and rear door. Call for
prices. Contact Andy Toton at 765 Livezey St., Philadelphia, PA 19128 or phone (215) 483-2078.

1988 S&S Cadillac Victoria end-loading Funeral Coach. Excellent, 74,000-mile car with three-year-old
black paint, recent transmission service and new brakes, auto load leveling, and catalytic converter. Factory
aluminum wheels with good tires, burgundy leather driver’s compartment. $2,000 OBO. Contact Gregory
Miller, (609) 392-7763 or GRMReaperNJ@aol.com (Trenton, N.J.).

CRITERION CALENDAR

November 5th, 2006 (Sun.), Hackettstown, N.J.: PCS Northeast Chapter autumn business meeting, 1 pm at
Hackettstown First Aid & Rescue Squad, 123 Maple Ave. Agenda includes election of 2007 Chapter officers,
possible staging of a 2007 Lahaska show, and planning for the 2008 International Meet. For directions call Fred
Goerlitz at (908) 892-5075 between 5 and 9 pm any day prior to the meeting and at any time day of the meeting.

November Sth-8th, 2006 (Sun.-Wed.), Atlantic City, N.J.: Limousine Digest Show at the Trump Taj Mahal
Hotel & Casino. For further information log onto www.limoshow.com, phone (888) LIMO-DIG, extension 251 or
e-mail Show Director Kimberly Renee at kimberlyrenee@limoshow.com

March 3rd-4th, 2007 (Sat.-Sun.), Flint, MI: Third Annual PCS Mid-Michigan Chapter Micro-Meet at Plumb
Smith Funeral Home, G-1208 North Ballenger Highway. For further info contact Brady Smith at (810) 691-6352,
(810) 238-7657 (work) or plumbsmith@ameritech.net.

March 6th-10th, 2007 (Tues.-Sat.), Baltimore, MD: Vintage PCS ambulances sought for Friday, Saturday
display at EMS Today Conference & Exposition sponsored by JEMS magazine at the Baltimore Convention
Center, One West Pratt Street. Tours include the Main Campus and Burn Center at Johns Hopkins Medical
Center, the R. Adams Cowley Shock Trauma Center and the Maryland Institute for Emergency Medical Service
Systems. Ride-alongs also offered with the Anne Arundel County F.D., Johns Hopkins MEDEVAC 10 and the
Maryland State Police Aviation Command. For further info contact A.J. Heightman, Editor-in-Chief, in San
Diego, CA at 1-800-266-5367 x 6847 or e-mail a.] heightman@elsevier.com.
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Pennsylvania PCS members had a fairly highwprofile at the AACA’s 2006 Fall Hershey Meet.
Joseph and Mary Jane Pokojni brought their 1972 Miller-Meteor Landau out from Easton
for Saturday’s Car Show, while Belleville denizen Doyle E. Stumpff put his 1975 McClain -
Flower Car .on offer at $20,000 cash in the Car Corral.




